# **Conflicting Japanese Responses to the Syrian Refugee Crisis**

## Atsushi Yamagata

### Abstract

This article explores Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis since 2011. In particular, it examines the rationales of the Japanese government and others who expressed opinions on the crisis. Since the outbreak of the Syrian Civil War in March 2011, a large number of civilians have been forced to flee their country of origin. Japan has been reluctant to accept refugees although it has pledged a large amount of financial assistance to international organizations. This article explores the rationales of Japanese responses as expressed in media texts and proceedings of the Diet and its committees, with a particular focus on issues of national identity and state identity.

Keywords: Japan, Japanese refugee policy, the Syrian refugee crisis, identity, state identity, national identity

### Introduction

Since the outbreak of the Syrian Civil War in March 2011, a large number of civilians have been exposed to fierce conflict. According to the Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), 13.5 million people are in need of humanitarian assistance, 6.3 million people had been internally displaced by violence, and 5.1 million people had fled the country as of July 2017.<sup>1</sup> Of those who fled the country, most are in neighbouring countries: 3.1 million in Turkey, 1 million in Lebanon, 660,000 in Jordan, 240,000 in Iraq and 120,000 in Egypt,<sup>2</sup> which has had an enormous impact on public services in those countries.<sup>3</sup> The flow of refugees has reached European countries as well, resulting in about 980,000 asylum applications having been submitted in the area as of June 2017.<sup>4</sup> In this article, I analyse Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis since 2011. I am particularly interested in the rationales expressed by the Japanese government and others who have expressed opinions on the crisis.

To address the Syrian refugee crisis, some developed countries, such as Germany, Canada and Norway, have proactively accepted refugees. The percentage of Syrian refugees who have settled in rich countries,<sup>5</sup> however, remains less than three per cent as of the middle of 2016.<sup>6</sup> The United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) estimates that 10 per cent of Syrian refugees are under the most vulnerable conditions, and has asked the international community to resettle more refugees.<sup>7</sup>

Even though Japan ratified the Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees (hereafter referred to as the 1951 Refugee Convention) in 1981 and the Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees (hereafter referred to as the1967 Protocol) in 1982,<sup>8</sup> it has not fulfilled its duties as a signatory state. Japan has pledged a large amount of financial assistance to international organizations or countries which have accepted a large number of refugees, but has been reluctant to settle refugees in Japan. In 2016, when the worldwide refugee crisis was ongoing, Japan accepted only 28 refugees out of 10,901 applicants.<sup>9</sup> Regarding Syrian refugees, only seven people were granted refugee status between 2011 and 2016.<sup>10</sup> In May 2016, the Japanese government announced a plan to accept Syrian students



and their family members, but the number admitted is expected to be only around 300, including the family members.<sup>11</sup> They will be allowed to stay in Japan on student visas not long-term resident visas, which are usually given to refugees. Oxfam calculates a "fair share" of refugees for each country on the basis of the size of the economy, according to which Japan would be expected to accept around 50,000 refugees in total.<sup>12</sup> Why does the Japanese government maintain such a tough attitude toward the admission of refugees while offering large financial assistance to international organizations? Why did the government decide to accept Syrians as students and not as refugees? This article s the rationales behind the Japanese response to the Syrian refugee crisis.

Regarding Japanese refugee policy, many studies have tried to explain why the refugee recognition rate in Japan is lower than other countries.<sup>13</sup> When it comes to the Japanese response toward specific refugee issues, many studies have focused on the admission of refugees from Indochina since 1978 and on the adoption of the 1951 Refugee Convention in 1981 and its 1967 Protocol in 1982.<sup>14</sup> However, there is as yet no study of Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis.

In order to explore the rationales behind Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis, I analyse the following sources: editorials, opeds, feature articles and readers' letters from two Japanese newspapers, Yomiuri Shimbun and Asahi Shimbun (between March 2011 and June 2017), Diet proceedings, committee proceedings, and opinion polls. In addition, other publications provide context. As Turner states, media texts offer "opportunities to observe the cultural construction of meaning, locations where we can see the social production of ideas and values happening before our eyes".<sup>15</sup> Thus, media articulates the values of a society. In addition, as Flowers states, "Diet records are an excellent place to

locate discourses of state identity and legitimacy, mainly because they are not produced for an audience".<sup>16</sup> We can find frank opinions of policymakers from Diet proceedings and committee proceedings. By analysing these materials, I trace the formation of Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis. In addition, I consider whether Islamophobia has affected Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis. Finally, I consider future prospects for Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis.



Syrian refugees crossing from Syria into Northern Iraq (This image "17-03-10 02 Refugees" by Felton Davis is licenced under CC BY 2.0)

#### **Refugee Policy in Japan**

Although Japan had occasionally granted asylum status to people in need of protection such as the so-called "White Russians", who resisted the Bolsheviks and fled the country after the Russian revolution in 1917, and Jews who fled from the Nazis in Europe,<sup>17</sup> there was no systematic refugee recognition system in Japan until relatively recently. This was still the case after Japan regained independence with the San Francisco Peace Treaty in 1952 and became a member of the UN in 1956. It was with the arrival of Vietnamese asylum seekers that the admission of refugees began to be

discussed. After the fall of Saigon in 1975, the political and socioeconomic turmoil in the region forced a large number of people to flee to seek asylum. From the middle of 1975, people who fled by sea started to arrive in Japan.<sup>18</sup> In April 1978, the Japanese government decided to allow the resettlement of refugees and, between 1978 and 2005, 11,319 Indochinese refugees were settled in Japan based on a quota for Indochinese refugees.<sup>19</sup> In 1981, three years after the decision to accept Indochinese refugees, Japan finally adopted the 1951 Refugee Convention and adopted its 1967 Protocol as well in 1982. In order to adopt these treaties, the Japanese government revised the Immigration Control Act (Shutsu Nyūkoku Kanri ho) to introduce the refugee recognition system and renamed it the Immigration Control and Refugee Recognition Act (Shutsu Nyūkoku Kanri Oyobi Nanmin Nintei  $h\bar{o}$ ).<sup>20</sup>

Even after the ratification of the 1951 refugee convention and its protocol, however, the number of refugees accepted based on the Japanese refugee recognition system is very limited. Between 1982 and 2016, Japan accepted only 688 refugees out of 41,046 applications.<sup>21</sup> Even if an application for refugee status is refused, though, applicants may be given residential status based on humanitarian considerations (Jindo teki hairyo ni yoru Zairyū Tokubetsu Kyoka). Between 1982 and 2016, 2,543 people whose refugee applications were rejected were allowed to stay in Japan based on humanitarian considerations.<sup>22</sup> Thus, in reality, the number of people who are allowed to stay in Japan is larger than the numbers awarded official refugee status in any year. It should be noted, however, that some people who stay based on humanitarian considerations face various difficulties. For example, they have to renew their residential status every year because residential permission based on humanitarian considerations expires in one year. Also, they are basically not allowed to bring their family

to Japan, do not have a right to access services for refugees such as employment support and Japanese language education, and cannot obtain a refugee travel document.<sup>23</sup>

When it comes to the acquisition of Japanese nationality, even people recognized as refugees have to meet the same requirements as other foreigners. Under the Japanese Nationality Law (Kokuseki  $h\bar{o}$ ), nationality is based on the jus sanguinis principle, meaning that one must have a Japanese parent to acquire Japanese nationality at birth. Children born in Japan of refugees (or other immigrants who have not naturalised) will not acquire Japanese nationality on birth.<sup>24</sup> Article five of the Nationality Law stipulates six requirements for the acquisition of Japanese nationality: residence in Japan for five consecutive years; twenty years of age or more and full capacity to act according to the law of his or her home country; being of upright conduct; being able to secure a livelihood by one's own property or those of one's spouse or other relatives with whom one lives on common living expenses; having no nationality, or the acquisition of Japanese nationality will result in the loss of foreign nationality; having never plotted or advocated the overthrow of the Constitution of Japan or the Government, or formed or belonged to an organization which has plotted or advocated it.<sup>25</sup> If an applicant has a certain kind of relationship with Japan, however, such as being born in Japan, being a child of a Japanese national and a spouse of a Japanese national, these requirements may be eased.<sup>26</sup>

Apart from the ordinary refugee recognition system, in 2008, the Japanese government decided to launch a pilot resettlement program for Burmese refugees who were in a refugee camp in Thailand. In the initial plan, the resettlement program was supposed to run for three years from 2010, but in 2012 the program was extended for another two years. In 2014, the Japanese government decided to continue to accept Burmese refugees after 2015 as well. Since 2015, the target of the program changed to Burmese refugees from a refugee camp in Malaysia. The acceptance of refugees is carried out once a year and up to 30 people can be accepted at any one time. As of the end of 2016, 123 Burmese from 31 families had been resettled in Japan.<sup>27</sup>

### **State Identity and National Identity**

While Japanese refugee policy has been analysed from various perspectives, in this article I focus on the question of identity. As I will demonstrate below through discourse analysis, the rationales behind Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis can be explained by two types of identity: state identity and national identity. According to Flowers, Japan's state identity is defined as "identity as a member of the international community, with obligations to act accordingly"28 and its national identity is defined as an identity "which conceptualizes the Japanese nation as a biological race".<sup>29</sup> Flowers states that, in the phase of the adoption of the 1951 Refugee Convention, state identity was the most important factor. Japan understands itself as an economic power and democratic country and believes that it has international duties based on these identities. On the other hand, in the compliance phase, national identity, which conceptualized Japan as a homogeneous country, constrained its compliance.<sup>30</sup> These two conflicting identities are useful in the analysis below as well. Flowers was writing about the adoption of the Refugee Convention, but both international and Japanese domestic environments have changed a lot since the beginning of the 1980s when Japan adopted the 1951 Refugee Convention and its protocol.

What should be noted about Flowers' definition of state identity is that "[o]bligations are part of state identity to the extent that they are shaped by the perception of others, and they grow, at least in part, out of meanings that are attached to identity".<sup>31</sup> According to Flowers, the adoption of the 1951 Refugee Convention by Japan in 1981 can be explained by the "desire for legitimacy" based on state identity.<sup>32</sup> While I refer to Flowers' definition of state identity, I consider that its current primary component is different from when Japan adopted the 1951 refugee convention in 1981. Flowers points out several aspects of state identity such as "economic power", "democratic government" and "developed country".<sup>33</sup> As we shall see below, however, in the analysis of the Japanese response to the Syrian refugee crisis, the notion of "developed country" (Senshin-koku) shows up as the strongest component of state identity. In 1981, when Japan adopted the 1951 convention, it was the world's second-largest economy, but was overtaken by China in 2010.<sup>34</sup> In addition, a number of countries in East and Southeast Asia democratized in the 1980s and 1990s.<sup>35</sup> Due to these changes in the region, it may be that components like "economic power" and "democratic government" have gradually lost significance. Although other Asian countries have experienced social and economic development, Japan is still the only member of the Group of Seven (G7) in Asia,<sup>36</sup> which underscores its selfimage as a developed country. Thus, in this article, I define Japan's state identity as an "identity as a developed country of the international community, with obligations to act accordingly".

On the other hand, under Flowers' definition of national identity, the nation is conceived as homogeneous. This myth of Japanese as a racially distinct and homogeneous people has historical roots, but there is no ethnic group of the Japanese race in the objective sense. Japanese people have been formed through a long period of mixture.<sup>37</sup> As Lie states, "[t]he fundamental forces of modern Japan— statemaking, colonialism, and capitalist industrialization— engendered ethnic

heterogeneity".<sup>38</sup> Japan accepted people from different ethnicities in the process of its statemaking. Oguma points out that the government of Imperial Japan (1890-1945) claimed that there were many different races in Japan, which was used to justify its imperial expansion and the incorporation of colonised people in its colonies.<sup>39</sup> After the defeat in the Second World War, however, Japanese intellectuals needed to adopt a different framework to rebuild the state. As non-Japanese people living in Japan became small minority groups following the loss of the colonies of Taiwan and Korea, the concept of a multi-national state was no longer embraced. Under these circumstances, a number of theories emerged which held that Japan was a homogeneous island nation that contained no "aliens".<sup>40</sup> Furthermore, a genre of works called Nihonjinron, which emphasizes the cultural uniqueness of the Japanese people, was popularized, shaping perceptions of the Japanese population.<sup>41</sup> As a result, the assumption that Japan is a homogeneous society has come to be widely shared among Japanese,<sup>42</sup> although there are also robust critiques of this position.43 In this article, I define the national identity that has been mobilised in the immigration debate as an "identity as a homogeneous island nation which contains no aliens".

### Discourses in Japan on the Syrian Refugee Crisis

Since former Prime Minister Noda Yoshihiko announced the first tranche of assistance of three million dollars to provide food and medical supplies through the International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) and UNHCR in February 2012,<sup>44</sup> the Japanese government has announced pledged 810 million dollars announced at the general assembly of the UN in September 2015<sup>45</sup> and an assistance package of 2.8 billion dollars for three years announced at the UN Summit for Refugees and Migrants in September 2016.<sup>46</sup> On the other hand, the Japanese government has been reluctant to accept refugees even after the Syrian refugee crisis. The number of Syrians who were granted refugee status by Japan between 2011 and 2016, however, is only seven out of 69 applicants.<sup>47</sup> The Japanese government maintained its tough attitude to the admission of Syrian refugees even after the UN urged Japanese to accept more refugees.<sup>48</sup> However. on 20 May 2016, just before the G7 Ise-Shima Summit, the government announced it would accept 150 Syrian students for five years from 2017.49 The Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA) estimates that the total number of arrivals would reach around 300 including the students and their families.<sup>50</sup> In short, while the Japanese government pledged large financial assistance, it has been reluctant to accept refugees. Although it accepted some Syrians, they were accepted as students and not as refugees. Below, I examine discourses about the admission of Syrian refugees and explore the rationales behind the Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis.

# Public opinion on the admission of refugees

Since the Syrian refugee crisis in 2011, the Japanese media has conducted opinion polls on this issue. According to an Asahi Shimbun poll conducted in December 2015, 24 per cent favoured accepting more refugees and 58 per cent answered opposed further admission of refugees.<sup>51</sup> In the same way, an opinion poll carried out by Mainichi Shimbun in February 2017 shows that 69 per cent answered that Japan should be cautious about the admission of refugees and 15 per cent answered that Japan should accept more refugees.<sup>52</sup> In an Internet opinion poll by Yahoo, whose reliability is lower, 83.1 per cent answered that Japan should be cautious about the admission of refugees and 11.7 per cent that Japan should accept more refugees.<sup>53</sup> In short, even after the

Syrian refugee crisis was exacerbated, a majority of Japanese citizens polled in media surveys opposed the admission of refugees.

# How was the refugee issue discussed in the Japanese media?

I examined articles between March 2011 and June 2017 in Yomiuri Shimbun and Asahi Shimbun. These are the two newspapers with the highest circulation with 9 million and 6.6 million readers respectively.<sup>54</sup> In general, Yomiuri Shimbun is considered conservative and Asahi Shimbun liberal.<sup>55</sup> In addition, according to Tokuyama, under the Abe regime, Japanese newspapers are divided into two groups: pro-government and antigovernment.<sup>56</sup> Yomiuri Shimbun belongs to the pro-government group and Asahi Shimbun to the anti-government group. The validity of Tokuyama's argument needs to be investigated further, but, as we shall see, discussions about the admission of Syrian refugees to Japan in the two newspapers show a significant difference. While the admission of refugees has been discussed extensively in editorials, op-eds, feature articles and readers' letters in the Asahi, it has seldom been discussed in the Yomiuri. While there are some articles about the difficulties of refugees or asylum seekers who are already living in Japan<sup>57</sup> and a series of feature articles about Indochinese refugees in the paper from 26 April to 2 May in 2016.<sup>58</sup> the Yomiuri has published no articles on the admission of Syrian refugees. Therefore, this section focuses on the Asahi.

Since the outbreak of the Syrian Civil war in 2011, *Asahi Shimbun* has reported extensively on the Syrian refugees and published comments of or interviews with executive officers of international organizations. It was not until November 2014, however, that the first mention of admission of Syrian refugees to Japan appeared in the newspaper.<sup>59</sup> Since then,

by the end of June 2017, four articles on the oped page, six editorials and 18 letters from readers mentioned the admission of Syrian refugees. In addition, a feature article about Japan and refugees was published on 23 November 2015.<sup>60</sup> While all of the op-ed articles and editorials criticized the current Japanese refugee policy and called for expansion of the admission of refugees, opinions opposing the admission of refugees were introduced in readers' letters and the feature article.

Looking at the opinions supporting the admission of more refugees, most include comments concerning one or more of these points:

- the reputation of Japan in international society;
- its responsibility as a developed country; and
- comparison with other developed countries.

For example, we can see a concern for the reputation of Japan from the following articles. An editorial on 23 November 2015 stated,

Japan has prohibited itself from exercising military actions abroad. As a result, Japan's reputation as a peace state (*Heiwa kokka burando*) is deep rooted in the Middle East. This reputation is important capital in Japanese diplomacy. [...]. We expect Japan to fulfil its role as a peace state which values humanitarian diplomacy.<sup>61</sup>

An editorial on 23 September 2016, which was published after the Japanese government announced the admission of Syrian people as students, also stated,

the fact that the number of



refugees accepted in Japan is extremely low and has not changed, so Japan has been criticised internationally. [...]. The government should broaden the range of engagement, open the doors to the world and aim to be a state which can fulfil its responsibilities (Asahi Shimbun 2016f).<sup>62</sup>

In the same way, a letter on 17 September 2015 states that "the admission of refugees will raise the status and dignity of Japan in international society",  $^{63}$  and a letter on 5 October 2015 also stated that the admission of refugees would "improve the reliability of Japan as seen by other countries".  $^{64}$ 

Similarly, some articles show concern about Japan's responsibility as a developed country. For example, an editorial on 7 April 2015 insisted that the Abe government should face the admission of refugees in order to pursue its contributions to international society, stating that "Japan needs to realize that the rescue of refugees is the least responsibility of a developed country".<sup>65</sup> An editorial on 1 October 2015 pointed out the small number of refugees in Japan and stated,

even given the geographical distance between western countries and Japan, the number is too low. It cannot be said that Japan fulfils its international responsibility.<sup>66</sup>

A letter on 25 March 2016 also states that "the admission of immigrants and refugees is a part of our responsibility to share humanitarian assistance as a member of international society".<sup>67</sup> In a feature article on 23 November 2015, similar concerns can be seen from readers' letters, such as "the admission of

refugees is the duty of a developed country" or the "inaction of the Japanese government shows the lack of a global perspective as a developed country". $^{68}$ 

There are articles which show concern about the Japanese response in comparison with other countries. An op-ed by Ono Hiroto, editorin-chief of the Asahi, on 3 May 2015 stated that, "the number of refugees who have been accepted by Japan is too low compared with western countries"69 and an editorial on 13 August said that "we need to focus on why the number of refugees recognized in Japan has been low compared to other countries".<sup>70</sup> A letter on 6 September 2015 praises the attitude of German Chancellor Angela Merkel for criticising anti-refugee demonstrations and calling for cooperation with the European Union. Comparing Germany and Japan, the letter concludes that the "dedication of Japan as a peace state is at stake"<sup>71</sup>.



Syrian refugees arriving on the shores of Lesvos island in Greece (This image "Syrian Refugees" by Freedom House is in the public domain)

On the other hand, looking at the opinions against the admission of refugees, we can see comments concerning one or several of these



points:

- the difficulty of adaptation of refugees to Japanese society;
- the inability to afford accepting refugees; and
- concerns for security.

For example, a letter on 13 February 2015 states,

it is difficult for refugees to adapt to Japanese language, religion and culture. Due to the language barrier, it is expected that they cannot get a job they want [...]. If confrontation between refugees and Japanese citizens arises, that may cause a xenophobic movement".<sup>72</sup>

In addition, a feature article on 23 November 2015 expresses concern for the adaptation of refugees based on their different appearance, stating that "in Japan, it seems difficult for people from the Middle East, who have a different appearance, to be accepted in Japanese society."<sup>73</sup>

In the same article there are concerns that Japan cannot 'afford' to accept refugees.

There are Japanese people who do not have money and a place to live. There are also young people called *Nettocafe Nanmin* (internet café refugees), who are living in Internet cafés. If refugees come to Japan, where would they live?<sup>74</sup>

The author continued, "there are victims of the Great East Japan earthquake who are still living in temporary houses. Can Japan afford to accept refugees?"<sup>75</sup>

There are also concerns expressed concerning security. "There is a possibility that terrorists will enter Japan as refugees. How can we check the identity of refugees?"<sup>76</sup>

As Asahi Shimbun is considered to be liberal, not surprisingly the majority opinions favour the admission of refugees. However, at the same time, opinions from readers opposed to the admission of refugees also appear. As illustrated by the absence of discussion in *Yomiuri Shimbun*, the admission of Syrian refugees to Japan has not been discussed much elsewhere in the Japanese media. It can be said that the Asahi is the place where the admission of refugees to Japan has been discussed most actively.

To supplement the discussion in newspapers, I would like to examine other publications. While the number of articles discussion the admission of Syrian refugees to Japan is limited, consider two articles published in  $s\bar{o}g\bar{o}$  zasshi, a magazine which makes available literary works as well as critical analysis on politics, economy and society.

One of the articles was published in Sekai (World), whose tone is progressive liberal. The author is Yamaguchi Kaoru, Campaign Coordinator of Amnesty International Japan. She raises issues related to refugee acceptance procedure in the Basic Plan for Immigration Control (5th Edition) released in September 2015.<sup>77</sup> The Fifth Basic Plan for Immigration Control mentions the establishment of a system to protect people who flee their country because of so-called "new forms of persecution (Atarashii keitai no hakugai)", which is a type of persecution the Refugee Convention does not stipulate. The plan, however, also mentions restrictive measures such as sorting out applications based on reasons clearly inconsistent with the Refugee Convention and setting restrictions on the resubmission of an application.<sup>78</sup> Her argument mainly focuses on institutional issues of the Fifth Basic Plan, but

she states, "[t]he Fifth Basic Plan for Immigration Control will provide a foundation for how Japanese people build a relationship with foreigners looking toward the Tokyo Olympic Games. International society is watching not only Japanese tourism but also how Japan makes a humanitarian contribution".<sup>79</sup>

Although the main point of her argument is institutional issues, similar to the newspapers, we can see words concerning the status of Japan in international society.

Another article is from the magazine called *Bungei Shunjū*, whose tone is conservative. The author is Sono Ayako, a conservative writer. While not precluding the admission of refugees in the future, she states that it is too early for Japan to accept refugees. She reasons that "while European countries have knowledge about admission of refugees because of their historical experiences, as Japan is an island country in the Pacific Ocean, Japanese people are insensitive to the difficulty of accepting refugees."<sup>80</sup>

She also states that "Japanese people do not know how difficult it is for people who have different backgrounds, religions, cultures and physical appearance to live together."<sup>81</sup>

In short, she insists that Japan does not know how to accept foreign people because of its historical or geographical background.<sup>82</sup> While the number of publications concerning the admission of Syrian refugees to Japan is quite limited, we can see similar rationales to those found in newspapers.

#### **Diet proceedings and committees**

Although the issues related to the Syrian Civil War and the subsequent refugee crisis have been discussed since around 2012 in the Diet and its committees, the Prime Minister and the Minister for Foreign Affairs only highlighted the financial assistance Japan had pledged and did not mention the admission of refugees. In addition, other members of the Diet did not ask the government about the admission of refugees. It was not until 27 November 2013 in the Committee on Foreign Affairs of the House of Representatives that the admission of refugees was discussed in relation to the Syrian refugee crisis for the first time.<sup>83</sup> Since then, the response to the Syrian refugee crisis has been discussed in the Diet or its committees. In many cases, while an ordinary member of parliament made remarks which pointed out the shortcomings of Japanese refugee policy or urged the admission of refugees, Cabinet Ministers supported the non-admission of refugees.

What was most obvious from discussions in the Diet and its committees was the desire to maintain a good reputation in international society. On many occasions, Diet members mentioned that "Japan was valued by other countries" to support the admission of refugees to Japan. For example, in the Committee on Foreign Affairs of the House of Representatives on 27 November 2013, Yamauchi Kōichi, a member of the opposition Your Party,<sup>84</sup> asked why refugee acceptance in Japan was becoming more difficult. He pointed out that the Japanese refugee recognition system was one of the strictest among developed countries. He further stated that if Japan could not establish a system in which refugees could be treated in a humanitarian manner, "Japan would be humiliated in international society".<sup>85</sup> In addition, Sonoura Kentarō, a member of the ruling Liberal Democratic Party<sup>86</sup> raised the issue of Syrian students studying in Japan. He pointed out the hardships Syrian students studying in Japan faced. He stated that they were not allowed to bring their families because their families were already outside Syria and the Japanese government does not allow entry from a third country. In addition, their scholarships from the Syrian government had been stopped, but they could not get any support in Japan and were not allowed to work in Japan either. He pointed out that "this issue could affect the credibility of Japan among other countries".<sup>87</sup> Okamoto Mitsunari, a member of the New Komeito Party<sup>88</sup> also commented on the international reputation of Japan. He stated,

> though the Prime Minister announced financial assistance of \$850 million, no international media treated this as important news [...]. On the other hand, what we were told by host countries of refugees was that, if Japan would accept 100 refugees as students each year and educate them to become leaders of their home countries, media all over the world would highly value Japanese humanitarian assistance and report the Japanese commitment widely.<sup>89</sup>

On the other hand, ministers highlighted the claim that "Japan's strength is in offering financial assistance", which implies that the admission of refugees is not Japan's role. In the Budget Committee on 2 February 2015, Prime Minister Abe stated that "the role that Japan is expected to play is to contain the spread of extremism in cooperation with international society and to offer humanitarian assistance unique to Japan to neighbouring countries."<sup>90</sup>

In addition, The Minister for Foreign Affairs, Kishida Fumio, when asked about what Japan could do for Syrian refugees other than financial assistance, stated that, while European countries experienced difficulties in the acceptance of refugees, "the Japanese strong point and Japanese duty is to contribute to the stabilization of the region which caused the flow of refugees."<sup>91</sup> Furthermore, Prime Minister Abe, in a discussion about Donald Trump's controversial travel ban prohibiting citizens from seven Muslim-majority countries from entering the US for 90 days and all refugees for 120 days,<sup>92</sup> stated more directly that the way to utilize Japanese strength was not to accept refugees but to solve root issues and offer financial assistance.

It is important for each country to address this issue by making the best use of their country's characteristics. Japan has been doing as many things as possible, but, unfortunately, it is impossible for Japan to accept 10,000 or 20,000 refugees. Rather than that, it is important to address the root issues which cause the flow of refugees, offering substantial assistance to neighbouring countries [...] it is true that Japanese contributions in those fields are already appreciated in international society.<sup>93</sup>



Syrian refugees and relief supplies from Japan in Basirma Camp, Iraq (This image "IOM and Japan continue to help Syrian refugees" by UN Migration Agency (IOM) is licenced under CC BY-NC-ND 2.0)

Abe's reluctance to accept refugees can be seen in his remarks at the UN general assembly in 2015. Asked about the admission of refugees by a reporter, he answered, "I would say that before accepting immigrants or refugees, we need to have more activities by women, elderly people and we must raise our birth rate. There are many things that we should do before accepting immigrants."<sup>94</sup>

Even though he was asked about the admission of refugees, he answered about demographic issues in Japan. He continued,

> Japan would like to contribute by changing the conditions that give rise to refugees. The cause of this tragedy is the fear of violence and terrorism, and terror of poverty. The world must cooperate in order for them to find a way to escape poverty.<sup>95</sup>

His remarks show his intention to avoid discussion about the admission of refugees in Japan and to highlight Japanese financial assistance.

In their remarks, Ministers also highlight the fact that Syrian people have been allowed to stay in Japan based on humanitarian considerations although they are not granted refugee status. In the Committee on Audit on 6 February 2015, Prime Minister Abe stated,

> [e]ven if applicants are not recognised as a refugee as stipulated in the refugee convention, they are allowed to

stay in Japan when there is a need to protect them based on humanitarian considerations. In 2014, 156 people were allowed to stay based on humanitarian considerations and 26 of them are Syrians. In 2015, as of the end of November, 98 people including 12 Syrians were allowed to stay in Japan.<sup>96</sup>

In the same way, the Minister of Justice Iwaki Mitsuhide, when asked about the admission of Syrian refugees in the Budget Committee on 25 February 2016, stated that,

> Syrian applicants for refugee status are allowed to stay in Japan even if they are not recognized as a refugee. We are accepting them as emergency cases based on humanitarian considerations.<sup>97</sup>

In short, as we can see from these remarks, the Abe government considers that they are protecting Syrian people even if they are not granting them refugee status.

In the discussion in the Diet and its committees we can see the desire to protect Japan's reputation as a nation, or the desire to be highly valued by other countries, as a rationale for promoting the admission of refugees. This rationale can be found in the remarks of ordinary members of parliament. On the other hand, government ministers highlighted the view that the way to utilize Japanese strength is not to accept refugees but to offer financial assistance. Although differing in opinions, both sides argued on the grounds of Japan's international reputation.

Islamophobia in Japan

Before analysing the discourses above, I would like to mention Islamophobia in Japan. In European countries, the rise of Islamophobia has been noted amid the influx of refugees from Muslim countries. According to a survey conducted in 2016, Islamophobia is on the rise in fields including education, employment, media, politics, the justice system and the Internet in European countries. Public opposition to further migration from predominantly Muslim countries is very high.<sup>98</sup> When it comes to the admission of Syrian refugees in Japan, as we can see from Japanese media and the proceedings of the Diet and its committees, Islamophobic discourses are rarely expressed explicitly. In the middle of 2015, however, when European countries were experiencing the influx of refugees, one illustration of a Syrian refugee girl drawn by a Japanese artist caused controversy.

An illustration drawn by Japanese Manga artist Hasumi Toshiko was posted on her official Facebook account on 10 September 2015. The illustration was probably traced from a photo of a Syrian girl at a refugee settlement in Lebanon taken by a Canadian photographer. Hasumi added text which shows the girl's thought bubble in the background, saying, "I want to live a safe and clean life, have a gourmet meal, go out freely, wear pretty things and luxuriate. I want to live my life the way I want without a care in the world - all at the expense of someone else". It concludes, "I have an idea. Why don't I become a refugee?"<sup>99</sup> Many people were outraged by this illustration and an online petition calling on Facebook Japan to recognize it as a racist work was launched. Although Facebook Japan did not remove the illustration, saying that it did not violate community standards, Hasumi deleted the illustration herself, saying that it had caused too much trouble for the photographer who took the original photo.<sup>100</sup> Only a few months later, however, her new book "Soda Nanmin Shiyo -Hasumi Toshiko no sekai" (Why don't I become a refugee? - The world of Hasumi Toshiko)<sup>101</sup> was published. The book features her illustrations which anti-racism campaigners called racist cartoons. It also includes the illustration of the Syrian girl though her appearance has been changed so that she does not look like the girl in the original photo taken by the Canadian photographer.<sup>102</sup> While the book outraged many people, others praised it. For example, it has received 401 reviews on an online book store, Amazon.co.jp, as of November 2017 and it is rated on average 4.6 out of 5 stars.<sup>103</sup>

Does this mean the rise of Islamophobia in Japan by either the government or the general public? It is true that Muslim community in Japan has been kept under surveillance. In 2010, confidential documents of the Metropolitan Police Department were leaked online, which revealed that the police had compiled personal information about Muslims.<sup>104</sup> After the leak, 17 of the Muslims named in the leaked documents sued the national and Tokyo governments for violating their constitutional rights. The Supreme Court issued a ruling on 31 May 2016 after two appeals. While the decision ordered the Tokyo government to pay a total of 90 million yen in compensation to the plaintiffs, it upheld the ruling by lower courts that the surveillance was necessary.

I consider, however, that this surveillance does not necessarily mean that Islamophobia is spreading in Japanese society. For example, Satō Ken'ei, a journalist who has been researching the Muslim community in Japan, believes that Islamophobia is less prevalent in Japan than in many European countries.<sup>105</sup> In the beginning of 2015, following the Charlie Hebdo attack in Paris, an incident occurred in which two Japanese citizens were killed in Syria by ISIS. There was a concern that these two events might affect Japanese attitude to Muslims. According to Satō, however, most Muslims in Japan have not felt changes in Japanese people's attitudes. In some Mosques in Japan, the number of non-Muslim Japanese who want to visit the Mosques to learn about Islam has even increased after those incidents.<sup>106</sup>

One possible explanation for why Islamophobia is not so explicit in Japan is that the number of Muslims is relatively small compared with European countries. There is no official data about the number of Muslims, but Tanada, estimates that they number around 140,000 to 150,000.<sup>107</sup> Regarding their nationality, Indonesia is the largest source at 28,000 followed by Pakistan and Bangladesh.<sup>108</sup> While the number of mosques is on the increase and there are more than 90 mosques in Japan,<sup>109</sup> the presence of Muslim in Japanese society is very low compared with Europe.

Since Islamophobia in Japan has hardly been discussed, it is hard to discern its effect on Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis. However, some studies point to a rise of xenophobic movements since the mid 2000s in Japan.<sup>110</sup> Those movements mainly targeted people of Korean or Chinese ancestry rather than refugees.<sup>111</sup> For example, the controversial book by Hasumi Toshiko, "Soda Nanmin Shiyo", mentioned above also includes illustrations of attacks on Koreans.<sup>112</sup> As the case of the illustration of a Syrian girl shows, however, amid the global refugee crisis, there is a possibility that refugees will be attacked by others using the same discourse as existing xenophobic movements. In the same way, if the outflow of Muslim refugees continues, these xenophobic movements may develop connotations of Islamophobia.



Tokyo Camii (also known as Tokyo Mosque) in the Ōyama-chō district of Shibuya ward in Tokyo, Japan(This image "Tokyo Camii" by Guilhem Vellut is licenced under CC BY 2.0)

# How have Japanese responses been shaped?

The Japanese government actually has accepted more refugees than public opinion would dictate. In this section, I would like to consider how the rationales behind the Japanese government's response have been shaped. One possible explanation is that opinion polls show negative attitudes regarding the admission of refugees. As shown above, the majority of respondents to opinion polls opposed the admission of refugees. However, low public support cannot fully explain why the Japanese government takes a certain policy. A public opinion poll conducted by the Prime Minister's Office in 1980 showed that only 3 per cent said that Japan should accept Indochinese refugees as settlers,<sup>113</sup> but the Japanese government started the admission of Indochinese refugees in 1978 and, between 1978 and 2005, 11,319 Indochinese refugees settled in Japan. The Japanese government also adopted the 1951 Refugee convention in 1981. In addition, low public support cannot explain why the Japanese government decided to

accept Syrian students but not refugees. We need to focus on other factors to explain the Japanese responses.

As noted above, based on the analysis of Japanese discourse, rationales that promote the admission of refugees can be classified as follows.

- The desire for a good reputation in international society
- The desire to fulfil Japan's responsibility as a developed country
- The desire not to fall behind other developed countries

I consider that the rationales that promote the admission of refugees can best be explained by state identity. As explained above, Japan's state identity is defined as an "identity as a developed country of the international community, with obligations to act accordingly". As we saw in media texts and proceedings of the Diet and its committees, there is a shared idea that Japan is a developed country, so Japan needs to act accordingly. This idea has led to the desire to be valued highly by other countries and not to fall behind other developed countries. Especially in proceedings of the Diet and its committees, politicians often mention "international society" (kokusai shakai). These remarks in the discussion on the admission of Syrian refugees show how much Japanese politicians care about how Japan is valued by other countries.

Regarding the rationales preventing the admission of refugees, we note these rationales from newspaper and Diet proceedings.

- It is difficult for refugees to adapt to Japanese society due to language barriers or cultural differences
- Japan does not know how to accept foreign people because of its historical or geographical background
- The way to utilize Japanese strength is by offering financial assistance (rather than

accepting refugees)

- Japan cannot afford to accept refugees (because there are many Japanese suffering hardships)
- The admission of refugees undermines security

I consider that all of these rationales except for the concern for security are connected with Japan's national identity. For this purpose, Japan's national identity is defined as an "identity as a homogeneous island nation which contains no aliens". As mentioned above, this identity is not based on reality. As Yoshino states, there is no ethnic group of the Japanese 'race' in the objective sense and Japanese people have been formed through a long period of mixture.<sup>114</sup> Moreover, in contemporary Japanese society, the ethnicity of Japanese citizens is being further diversified. According to a survey by the Health, Labour and Welfare Ministry and Kyodo news, one in 29 babies born in Japan in 2014 had at least one non-Japanese parent.<sup>115</sup> However, we can see the influence of discourses of Japan's national identity in rationales which prevent the admission of refugees.

For example, the rationale that Japan does not know how to accept foreign people because of its historical or geographical background is based on the idea that Japan is a homogeneous nation which has not accepted foreigners. In addition, Japanese people believe that Japan has not accepted a large number of people from other countries, and they also think that the Japanese strength lies in offering financial assistance. The idea that Japan cannot afford to accept refugees is also related to national identity since the financial argument is debateable. Japan pledged a huge amount of financial assistance to countries that accepted refugees. If Japan accepted more refugees instead of offering a large amount of financial assistance, the argument for accepting refugees goes, more money could be spent on domestic issues such as support for poor

people. In addition, in the long term, refugees resettled in Japan may pay more in tax than the financial support they receive. The national identity of "a homogeneous island nation which contains no aliens", however, could make people overestimate the financial burden caused by the admission of refugees.

Regarding the difficulty of adaptation for foreigners, it may have a certain legitimacy. Japan accepted more than 10,000 Indochinese refugees in the early 1980s, but some of them faced difficulties adapting to Japanese society especially in terms оf finding employment.<sup>116</sup> However, according to the survey by Shingaki and Asano, many Vietnamese refugees perceive their bicultural characteristics positively.<sup>117</sup> Some of them have taken positions in Japanese companies expanding into Vietnam. They consider that they can make use of their Vietnamese proficiency and living experiences in Japan to boost their career.<sup>118</sup> I assume that the focus on Japan's national identity heightens people's concern over linguistic and cultural differences.

Given the points mentioned above, I consider that the Japanese response to the Syrian refugee crisis can be explained in terms of the interaction between Japan's state identity, which promotes the admission of refugees, and Japan's national identity, which hinders the admission of refugees. To be more precise, it is the result of the Japanese government pursuing desires congruent with its state identity without damaging its national identity.

To maintain Japan's state identity as "a developed country of the international community, with obligations to act accordingly", the Japanese government has allocated large amounts of financial assistance. The fact that the plan for this financial assistance was announced at an important international venue like the United Nations General Assembly and the UN Summit for Refugees and Migrants shows the Japanese government's desire for legitimacy as a developed country.

The Japanese government's decision to accept Syrian people as students can be explained by the interaction of state identity and national identity. The Japanese government wants to fulfil its obligations as a developed country to maintain its state identity, but it tried to do this without damaging its exclusionary national identity. Thus, the government chose to accept Syrian people as students and not refugees. They are allowed to enter Japan on student visas, so the Japanese government accepts them as temporary residents. Some Syrian students may stay in Japan after finishing their studies but, at least, the impact of this policy on Japan's national identity would be limited because they are defined as "students" not "refugees".

The same explanation can be applied to residential permissions for Syrian people based on humanitarian considerations. The Japanese government considers that it has a responsibility as a developed country to protect Syrians who submit refugee applications in Japan, but, at the same time, it does not want to ease conditions for refugee acceptance, for fear that it would cause a further flow of refugees. As a result, they allow Syrian people to stay in Japan based on humanitarian considerations but without awarding refugee status. The number of Syrian people who have been granted refugee status is only seven but, except for people who left Japan after submitting a refugee application, all other Syrian asylum seekers remain in Japan.<sup>119</sup> Because of this, the Japanese government can claim that it is protecting Syrian refugees without easing the conditions for refugee recognition.

The strategy of fulfilling these purposes without damaging national identity can be seen in Japanese immigration policy as well. In 1990, the Japanese government enforced the

amended Immigration Control and Refugee Recognition Act and created a new category of visa, "long-term resident (*teijūsha*)". This new visa category allowed people who have a Japanese grandparent to stay and work in Japan.<sup>120</sup> The creation of the new visa brought an influx of descendants of Japanese emigrants called Nikkeijin from South American countries. Regarding this policy, Miyajima points out that the admission of Nikkeijin was viewed by Japanese policy makers as an effective way to deal with the labour shortage without damaging Japanese ethnic homogeneity.<sup>121</sup> As this policy also shows, it is quite important for the Japanese government to maintain its conception of national identity.<sup>122</sup>

#### **Future prospects**

Before concluding this article, I would like to discuss future prospects of Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis. Given the Japanese government's resistance to administering policies affecting its national identity, it is unlikely that the Japanese government will accept a large number of refugees in the near future. There is, however, a new movement for Syrian refugees initiated by civil society. In February 2017, the Japan Association for Refugees (JAR) announced that it would start a refugee admissions program in cooperation with Japanese language schools.<sup>123</sup> As the first step, they accepted six Syrian refugees as students in two Japanese language schools in the Tokyo metropolitan area and the Kansai region.<sup>124</sup> JAR, as the second round of their admission program, plans to accept another six Syrian students in language schools in the Tokyo metropolitan area and Okinawa prefecture.<sup>125</sup> In addition, in June 2017, International Christian University (ICU) and the Japan ICU Foundation (JICUF) announced they would launch the Syrian Scholarship Initiative, which is a full scholarship to support Syrian students throughout their entire

undergraduate education at ICU including tuition fees, living expenses and travel costs. This is an eight-year program from 2017 to 2025 and they are planning to accept six students in total for four years each.<sup>126</sup> By contrast, in Canada, more than 275,000 refugees have been settled since 1979 by privately-sponsored refugee admission programs.<sup>127</sup> Privately-sponsored refugee admission programs are still in the initial stages in Japan, but there is a possibility that they will expand. In addition, there is a support program for refugees initiated by a Japanese private company. Fast Retailing, which owns the casual fashion brand UNIQLO, entered into a global partnership with UNHCR in 2011. As part of the partnership, Fast Retailing launched an employment program at UNIQLO stores in Japan for those granted refugee status and residency by the Japanese government and their families.<sup>128</sup> Such programs may help Syrian people who are accepted to earn their livelihood in Japan in the future. Actors in civil society, however, do not have the authority to change the institutional framework of refugee protection itself. They have to act under the existing framework, so drastic changes in the number of refugees cannot be anticipated.

## Conclusion

To summarise, Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis can be explained by the two conflicting identities: state identity and national identity. While the Japanese government desires to maintain its state identity as a developed nation, it does not want to impair its national identity as a homogeneous island nation. As a result of the interaction of these two goals, the Japanese government has announced a large amount of financial assistance to support Syrian refugees outside of Japan but has been reluctant to accept refugees. In the same way, some people are allowed to stay in Japan, but almost all residential permissions are based on student visas or humanitarian considerations, which means they are "temporary" residents, so that their admission does not contradict Japan's national identity. There is a new movement initiated by civil society to admit more refugees, but actors in civil society can act only under the framework formed by the Japanese government. Thus, at least under existing conditions, it would be difficult to expect drastic changes in Japanese responses to the Syrian refugee crisis or future refugee crises.

### **Bibliography**

Akashi, Junichi, 'Challenging Japan's Refugee Policies', *Asian & Pacific Migration Journal*, 15/2 (2006), 219-238.

Amazon.co.jp, 'Sōda Nanmin Shiyō - Hasumi Toshiko no sekai' [Why don't I become a refugee? - The world of Hasumi Toshiko], (2017), accessed 5 November 2017.

Arakaki, Osamu, *Refugee law and practice in Japan* (Hants, England: Ashgate Pub Aldershot, 2008).

Arima, Miki, 'Asylum in Japan: An overview of government commitments and asylum statistics', *CDR (Center for Documentation of Refugees and Migrants) Quarterly*, 5 (2012), 74–83.

Asahi Shimbun, 'Shiria nanmin taisaku 300 man doru Nihonseifu ga shien' [Three million dollars of assistance for Syrian refugees: The Japanese government anounced], *Asahi Shimbun*, 25 February 2012.

 - '(Fōramu) Nanmin to Nihon' [(Forum) Refugee and Japan], Asahi Shimbun, 23 November 2015.

— '(Koe) Nanmin kyūsai koso sekkyoku teki heiwa shugi' [(Voice) Assistance for refugees is indeed Japan's Proactive Contribution to Peace], Asahi Shimbun, 17 September 2015.

 '(Koe) Nanmin shien, towareru Nihon no ketsui' [(Voice) Assistance for refugees: Japan's dedication is at stake], Asahi Shimbun, 6 September 2015.

- '(Koe) Nanmin ukeire koso Nihon no kōken'
[(Voice) Admission of refugees is the very contribution Japan can make], Asahi Shimbun, 4 October 2015.

— '(Koe) Nanmin ukeire, ashimoto mitsume yō' [(Voice) Admission of refugees: Look at your own feet], *Asahi Shimbun*, 13 February 2015.

 - 'Nanmin kyūzō Nihon mo kyōryoku o kokuren ga ukeire yōsei Shiria 400 man nin ' [Rapid increase of refugees: The UN requested Japanese cooperation - four million refugees in Syria], Asahi Shimbun, 19 June 2015.

— '(Shasetsu) Nanmin ukeire kakudai koso kokusai kōken no michi' [(Editorial) Admission of refugees is the path for contributions to international society], Asahi Simbun, 7 April 2015.

- '(Shasetsu) Nanmin ukeire te o sashinoberu shisei o' [(Editorial) Admission of refugees: Offering a helping hand], Asahi Shimbun, 13 August 2015.

— '(Shasetsu) Shushō kokuren enzetsu ikani kunio hiraku ka' [(Editorial) The Prime Minister's speech at the UN: How we can open our country], Asahi Shimbun, 10 October 2015.

 - '(Shasetsu) Tero to Nihon jindō shien de koso rentai o' [(Editorial) Terrorism and Japan: Cooperation in humanitarian assistances], Asahi Shimbun, 23 November 2015.

 - '(Dēta o yomu yoron chōsa kara) Nanmin no ukeire kawaranai shōkyōku shisei' [(Interpretation of data from the opinion poll) Reluctance to accept refugees has not



changed], Asahi Shimbun, 30 January 2016.

- '(Koe) Shiria nanmin no ukeire wa sekimu'
 [(Voice) Admission of refugees is our obligation], Asahi Shimbun, 25 March 2016.

 - 'Nanmin ukeire seishiki kettei' [Official decision to accept refugees has been made], Asahi Shimbun, 20 May 2016.

 - '(Shasetsu) Nanmin to sekai motto shien ni honkoshi o' [(Editorial) Refugee and the world: More proactive assistance is needed], Asahi shimbun, 23 September 2016.

- 'Shiria nanmin 300nin ukeire e' [Admission of 300 Syrian refugees], Asahi Shimbun, 3
 February 2016.

— 'Nanmin shinseisha no taihan wa Ajia shūrō mokuteki ka' [Most of applicants for refugee status are from Asia: There may be applications with the aim to work], Asahi Shimbun, 11 February 2017.

Bayrakli, Enes, and Hafez, Farid, 'The State of Islamphobia in Europe' in Enes Bayrakli & Farid Hafez (eds.), *European Islamphobia Report 2016* (SETA, 2017), 5-10, accessed 4 November 2017.

Canadian Council for refugees, 'Private Sponsorship of Refugees', (2017), accessed 21 August 2017.

CNN, 'A timeline of President Trump's travel bans', (2017), accessed 29 August 2017.

Croissant, Aurel, et al., *Democratization and civilian control in Asia* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2013).

Fast Retailing, 'Support for Refugees', (2017), accessed 29 November 2017.

Flowers, Petrice R., 'Failure to Protect Refugees? Domestic Institutions, International Organizations, and Civil Society in Japan'/2 (2008), 333-361. Refugees, women, and weapons international norm adoption and compliance in Japan (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2009).

Guardian, 'China overtakes Japan as world's second-largest economy', (2011), accessed 15 August 2017.

 'Japan says it must look after its own before allowing in Syrian refugees', (2015), accessed 4 November 2017.

Hasumi, Toshiko, *Sōda Nanmin Shiyō - Hasumi Toshiko no sekai* [Why don't I become a refugee? - The world of Hasumi Toshiko] (Tokyo: Seirindō, 2015).

House of Councillors, 'Committee on Audit', 6 February 2015.

- 'Committee on Budget', 2 Feburary 2015.

House of Representatives, 'Committe on Foreign Affairs', 27 November 2013.

- 'Committe on Foreign Affaris', 14 May 2014.

- 'Committe on Foreign Affairs', 23 March 2016.

- 'Committee on Budget third session', 25
 February 2016.

- 'Committee on Budget', 1 February 2017.

Japan Association for Refugees, 'Nihon hatsu minkan shudō ni yoru nanmin ukeire' [Japan's firs private sponsored refugee program], (2017), accessed 4 November 2017.

- 'Shiria nanmin ryūgakusei ukeirejigyō'
 [Admission program for Syrian students],
 (2017), accessed 29 November 2017.

 - 'Shiria nanmin wa ima' [Syrian refugees now], (2017), accessed 28 August 2017.

Japan ICU Foundation, 'Syrian Scholarship Initiative', (2017), accessed 5 November 2017.

Japan Times, 'Abe's snap election claims first victim as Your Party disbands', (2014), accessed 29 August 2017.

 - 'Author Sono calls for racial segregation in op-ed piece', (2015), accessed 2 October 2017.

- 'Manga artist Hasumi stirs outrage again with new book slammed as racist', (2015), accessed 4 November 2017.

 - 'Manga artist removes illustration mocking Syrian refugee', (2015), accessed 4 November 2017.

 - 'Outrage grows over Sono 'apartheid' column', (2015), accessed 2 October 2017.

 "Racist' illustration of refugee girl sparks ire among Japan's netizens', (2015), accessed 4 November 2017.

 - 'One in 29 babies in 2014 had at least one non-Japanese parent', (2016), accessed 21 August 2017.

 - 'Shadow of surveillance looms over Japan's Muslims', (2016), accessed 4 November 2017.

Kawakami, Ikuo, 'The Vietnamese Diaspora in Japan and Their Dilemmas in the Context of Transnational Dynamism', *Senri Ethnological Reports*, 77 (2008), 79–88.

Koizumi, Koichi, 'Refugee policy formation in Japan: Developments and implications', *Journal of refugee studies*, 5/2 (1992), 123-135.

Lie, John, *Multiethnic Japan* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2001).

Mainichi Shimbun, 'Mainichi Shimbun yoron chōsa Taitō kōshō dekinu 67% nichibei keizai taiwa de' [Opinion poll by Mainichi Shimbun: 67% do not expect equal status in the Japan-US Economic Dialogue], (2017), accessed 20 August 2017.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 'Address

by Prime Minister Shinzo Abe at the Seventieth Session of the General Assembly of the United Nations', (2015), accessed 20 August 2017.

- 'Kokunai ni okeru nanmin no ukeire' [Admission of refugees in Japan],
(2016), accessed 9 August 2017.

Ministry of Justice, 'Basic Plan for Immigration Control (5th Edition)' (2015), accessed 1 October 2017.

- 'Heisei 28 nen ni okeru nanmin ninteishasū nado ni tsuite' [Information about the number of refugee status granted in Heisei 28 (2016)], (2017), accessed 9 August 2017.

<u>'Kokuseki hō'</u> [Nationality law],
 (2017), accessed 28 August 2017.

- 'Wagakuni ni okeru nanmin higo no jōkyō'
[Protection of refugees in Japan]
(2017), accessed 19 August 2017.

 - 'Kokuseki Q&A' [Nationality Q&A], (n.d.), accessed 3 October 2017.

'The Nationality Law', (n.d.), accessed 1
 October 2017.

Miyajima, Takashi, *Gaikokujin rōdōsha to Nihon shakai* [Foreign workers and Japanese society] (Tokyo: Akashi Shoten, 1993).

Mukae, Ryuji, *Japan's refugee policy: to be of the world* (Fucecchio: European Press Academic Publishing, 2001).

OCHA, 'Syrian Arab Republic', (2017), accessed 6 August 2017.

Oguma, Eiji, *A genealogy of "Japanese" selfimages* Japanese society series (Melbourne: Trans Pacific Press, 2002).

Ono, Hiroto, 'Rentai naki sekkyokuteki heiwa shugi' [Japan's Proactive Contribution to Peace without cooperation], *Asahi Shimbun*, 3 May 2015. Oxfam, 'Where There's a Will, There's a Way: Safe havens needed for refugees from Syria' (2016), accessed 6 August 2017.

Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, 'Statement by Prime Minister Shinzo Abe at the United Nations Summit for Refugees and Migrants', (2016), accessed 20 August 2017.

Richter, Jeffrey P, 'Japan's Reinterpretation of Article 9: A Pyrrhic Victory for American Foreign Policy', *Iowa Law Review*, 101 (2015), 1223-1262.

Sato, Kenei, Nihon no naka de Isuramu kyō o shinjiru [Believe in Islam in Japan] (Tokyo: Bungeishunjū, 2015).

Shibata, Naoji, '(Za koramu) Shiria Nanmin tadoritsuita Nihon wa sakoku' [(The column) Syrian refugees to Japan: Japan is a closed country], *Asahi Shimbun*, 8 November 2014.

Shibuichi, Daiki, 'Zaitokukai and the Problem with Hate Groups in Japan', *Asian Survey*, 55/4 (2015), 715-738.

Shingaki, Masami, and Asano, Shinichi, 'The lifestyles and ethnic identity of Vietnamese youth residing in Japan' in Roger Goodman et al. (eds.), *Global Japan: The Experience of Japan's New Immigrant and Overseas Communities* (New York: Routledge, 2003), 165-176.

Sono, Ayako, 'Nanmin ukeire wa jiki sōshō da' [Admission of refugees is premature], *Bungeishunjū*, 93/14 (2015), 178-185.

Strausz, Michael, 'International Pressure and Domestic Precedent: Japan's Resettlement of Indochinese Refugees', *Asian Journal of Political Science*, 20/3 (2012), 244-266.

Sugimoto, Yoshio, 'Japanese society: Inside out and outside in', *International sociology*, 29/3 (2014), 191-208.

Takeda, Isami, 'Japan's Responses to Refugees

and Political Asylum Seekers' in Tadashi Hanami & Myron Weiner (eds.), *Temporary Workers or Future Citizens?: Japanese and US Migration Policies* (New York: New York University Press, 1997), 431-451.

Takekawa, Shunichi, 'Forging Nationalism from Pacifism and Internationalism: A Study of Asahi and Yomiuri's New Year's Day Editorials, 1953–2005', *Social Science Japan Journal*, 10/1 (2007), 59-80.

Tanada, Hirofumi, 'Nihon ni okeru Musurimu imin/nanmin no genjō to kadai' [Muslim Migrants and Refugees in Contemporary Japan], *Chūtōkenkyū*, 2016/3 (2016), 3-15.

Tokuyama, Yoshio, *Abe kantei to shimbun* "*nikyokuka suru hōdō*" *no kiki* [Abe cabinet and newspapers: The crisis of "bipolarization of new reports"] (Tokyo: Shūeisha, 2014).

Tsuda, Takeyuki, Strangers in the ethnic homeland : Japanese Brazilian return migration in transnational perspective (New York: Columbia University Press, 2003).

Turner, Graeme, 'Media texts and messages' in Stuart Cunningham & Graeme Turner (eds.), *The media in Australia: Industries, texts, audiences* (2nd edn., St Leonards, N.S.W: Allen & Unwin, 1997), 293-347.

UNHCR, '1 in 10 Syrian refugees will need resettling', (2016), accessed 9 August 2017.

- 'Syria Regional Refugee Response', (2017), accessed 6 August 2017.

University of Toronto, 'G7 Information Centre', (2016), accessed 18 August 2017.

Wolman, Andrew, 'Japan and international refugee protection norms: Explaining noncompliance', *Asian and Pacific Migration Journal*, 24/4 (2015), 409-431.

Yahoo Japan, 'Nihon no nanmin ukeire o dō kangaeru' [How do you think about the



admission of refugees], (2016), accessed 20 August 2017.

Yamaguchi, Kaoru, 'Sekkyoku teki heiwa shugi no mujun' [Contradiction in Japan's Proactive Contribution to Peace], *Sekai*, 878 (2016), 132-137.

Yamaguchi, Tomomi, 'Xenophobia in Action Ultranationalism, Hate Speech, and the Internet in Japan', *Radical History Review*, 2013/117 (2013), 98-118.

Yomiuri Shimbun, 'Myanmā nanmin tōi sokoku minshukago mo nokoru fushinkan' [Myanmar refugees: Homeland far away and remaining distrust after the democratization], *Yomiuri Shimbun*, 19 May 2014. — '(Zūmu appu) Kurudo nanmin nihon nimo' [(Zoom up) Kurdish refugees in Japan], *Yomiuri Shimbun*, 18 May 2015.

- 'Nanmin to tomo ni' [Together with refugees], Yomiuri Shimbun, 26 Apr - 2 May 2016.

'The Yomiuri Shimbun Media Data' (2016), accessed 20 August 2017.

Yoshino, Kosaku, 'Culturalism, racialism, and internationalism in the discourse on Japanese identity' in Dru C. Gladney (ed.), Making Majorities: Constituting the Nation in Japan, Korea, China, Malaysia, Fiji, Turkey, and the United States (Stanford Stanford University Press, 1998), 13-30.

**Atsushi Yamagata** recently completed a Master of International Studies at the University of Wollongong. He previously completed a Master of Human Sciences at Waseda University.

# Notes

<sup>1</sup> OCHA, 'Syrian Arab Republic', (2017), , accessed 6 August 2017.

<sup>2</sup> UNHCR, 'Syria Regional Refugee Response', (2017), accessed 6 August 2017.

<sup>3</sup> Oxfam, 'Where There's a Will, There's a Way: Safe havens needed for refugees from Syria' (2016), 2, accessed 6 August 2017.

<sup>4</sup> UNHCR, Syria Regional Refugee Response.

<sup>5</sup> Oxfam, Where There's a Will, There's a Way: Safe havens needed for refugees from Syria, 27. Oxfam defines "rich countries" as "members of the OECD DAC (the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development's [OECD] Development Assistance Committee [DAC]) which have signed the 1951 Refugee Convention". In addition to them, Russia is also included in "rich countries". Russia is not a member of OECD DAC but a signatory of the convention. In addition, it has been involved in the Crisis in Syria.

<sup>6</sup> Ibid. 2-9.

<sup>7</sup> UNHCR, '1 in 10 Syrian refugees will need resettling', (2016), accessed 9 August 2017.

<sup>8</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 'Kokunai ni okeru nanmin no ukeire' [Admission of refugees in Japan], (2016), accessed 9 August 2017.

<sup>9</sup> Ministry of Justice, 'Heisei 28 nen ni okeru nanmin ninteishasū nado ni tsuite' [Information about the number of refugee status granted in Heisei 28 (2016)], (2017), accessed 9 August 2017.

<sup>10</sup> Asahi Shimbun, 'Nanmin shinseisha no taihan wa Ajia shūrō mokuteki ka' [Most of



applicants for refugee status are from Asia: There may be applications with the aim to work], *Asahi Shimbun*, 11 February 2017.

<sup>11</sup> Asahi Shimbun, 'Shiria nanmin 300nin ukeire e' [Admission of 300 Syrian refugees], *Asahi Shimbun*, 3 February 2016.

<sup>12</sup> Oxfam, Where There's a Will, There's a Way: Safe havens needed for refugees from Syria, 9.
<sup>13</sup> Akashi Junichi, 'Challenging Japan's Refugee Policies', Asian & Pacific Migration Journal, 15/2 (2006), 219-238; Arakaki Osamu, Refugee law and practice in Japan (Hants, England: Ashgate Pub Aldershot, 2008); Arima Miki, 'Asylum in Japan: An overview of government commitments and asylum statistics', CDR (Center for Documentation of Refugees and Migrants) Quarterly, 5 (2012), 74-83; Petrice R. Flowers, 'Failure to Protect Refugees? Domestic Institutions, International Organizations, and Civil Society in Japan'/2 (2008), 333-361; Andrew Wolman, 'Japan and international refugee protection norms: Explaining non-compliance', Asian and Pacific Migration Journal, 24/4 (2015), 409-431.

<sup>14</sup> Petrice R. Flowers, *Refugees, women, and weapons international norm adoption and compliance in Japan* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2009); Koizumi Koichi, 'Refugee policy formation in Japan: Developments and implications', *Journal of refugee studies*, 5/2 (1992), 123-135; Mukae Ryuji, *Japan's refugee policy: to be of the world* (Fucecchio: European Press Academic Publishing, 2001); Michael Strausz, 'International Pressure and Domestic Precedent: Japan's Resettlement of Indochinese Refugees', *Asian Journal of Political Science*, 20/3 (2012), 244-266.

<sup>15</sup> Graeme Turner, 'Media texts and messages' in Stuart Cunningham & Graeme Turner (eds.), *The media in Australia: Industries, texts, audiences* (2nd edn., St Leonards, N.S.W: Allen & Unwin, 1997), 326.

<sup>16</sup> Petrice R. Flowers, *Refugees, women, and weapons international norm adoption and compliance in Japan,* 11.

<sup>17</sup> Mukae Ryuji, *Japan's refugee policy: to be of the world*.

<sup>18</sup> Ibid. 102.

<sup>19</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, *Kokunai ni okeru nanmin no ukeire*. In the initial announcement, the number of refugees was supposed to be five hundred, but the quota was gradually expanded. In addition, the subject of the resettlement was only Vietnamese at first, but Cambodians and Laotians also came to be included.

<sup>20</sup> Ibid.

<sup>21</sup> Ministry of Justice, 'Wagakuni ni okeru nanmin higo no jōkyō' [Protection of refugees in Japan] (2017), accessed 19 August 2017.

<sup>22</sup> Ibid.

<sup>23</sup> Japan Association for Refugees, 'Shiria nanmin wa ima' [Syrian refugees now], (2017), accessed 28 August 2017.

<sup>24</sup> Ministry of Justice, 'Kokuseki hö' [Nationality law], (2017), accessed 28 August 2017. English translation is available, Ministry of Justice, 'The Nationality Law', (n.d.), accessed 1 October 2017.

<sup>25</sup> Ministry of Justice, *Kokuseki hō*.

<sup>26</sup> Ibid. See also, Ministry of Justice, 'Kokuseki Q&A' [Nationality Q&A], (n.d.), accessed 3 October 2017.

<sup>27</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, *Kokunai ni okeru nanmin no ukeire*.



<sup>28</sup> Petrice R. Flowers, *Refugees, women, and weapons international norm adoption and compliance in Japan,* 37.

<sup>29</sup> Ibid.

<sup>30</sup> Ibid. 37-38.

<sup>31</sup> Ibid. 37.

<sup>32</sup> Ibid.

<sup>33</sup> Ibid.

<sup>34</sup> Guardian, 'China overtakes Japan as world's second-largest economy', (2011), accessed 15 August 2017.

<sup>35</sup> Aurel Croissant et al., *Democratization and civilian control in Asia* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2013).

<sup>36</sup> University of Toronto, 'G7 Information Centre', (2016), , accessed 18 August 2017.

<sup>37</sup> Yoshino Kosaku, 'Culturalism, racialism, and internationalism in the discourse on Japanese identity' in Dru C. Gladney (ed.), *Making Majorities: Constituting the Nation in Japan, Korea, China, Malaysia, Fiji, Turkey, and the United States* (Stanford Stanford University Press, 1998).

<sup>38</sup> John Lie, *Multiethnic Japan* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2001), 84.

<sup>39</sup> Oguma Eiji, *A genealogy of "Japanese" self-images* Japanese society series (Melbourne: Trans Pacific Press, 2002), 209-216.

<sup>40</sup> Ibid. 298-320.

<sup>41</sup> Yoshino Kosaku, *Culturalism, racialism, and internationalism in the discourse on Japanese identity*, 15-17.

<sup>42</sup> John Lie, *Multiethnic Japan*, 2.

<sup>43</sup> Sugimoto Yoshio, 'Japanese society: Inside out and outside in', *International sociology*, 29/3 (2014), 191-208, 194-195.

<sup>44</sup> Asahi Shimbun, 'Shiria nanmin taisaku 300 man doru Nihonseifu ga shien' [Three million dollars of assistance for Syrian refugees: The Japanese government anounced], Asahi Shimbun, 25 February 2012.

<sup>45</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 'Address by Prime Minister Shinzo Abe at the Seventieth Session of the General Assembly of the United Nations', (2015), accessed 20 August 2017.

<sup>46</sup> Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, 'Statement by Prime Minister Shinzo Abe at the United Nations Summit for Refugees and Migrants', (2016), accessed 20 August 2017.

<sup>47</sup> Asahi Shimbun, *Nanmin shinseisha no taihan wa Ajia shūrō mokuteki ka*.

<sup>48</sup> Asahi Shimbun, 'Nanmin kyūzō Nihon mo kyōryoku o kokuren ga ukeire yōsei Shiria 400 man nin ' [Rapid increase of refugees: The UN requested Japanese cooperation – four million refugees in Syria], *Asahi Shimbun*, 19 June 2015. Michael Lindenbauer, the UNHCR representative in Japan, was quoted in this article as asking Japan to accept more refugees considering the number of refugees in the world.

<sup>49</sup> Asahi Shimbun, 'Nanmin ukeire seishiki kettei' [Official decision to accept refugees has been made], *Asahi Shimbun*, 20 May 2016.

<sup>50</sup> Asahi Shimbun, *Shiria nanmin 300nin ukeire e*.

<sup>51</sup> Asahi Shimbun, '(Dēta o yomu yoron chōsa kara) Nanmin no ukeire kawaranai shōkyōku shisei' [(Interpretation of data from the opinion poll) Reluctance to accept refugees has not



changed], Asahi Shimbun, 30 January 2016.

<sup>52</sup> Mainichi Shimbun, 'Mainichi Shimbun yoron chōsa Taitō kōshō dekinu 67% nichibei keizai taiwa de' [Opinion poll by Mainichi Shimbun: 67% do not expect equal status in the Japan-US Economic Dialogue], (2017), accessed 20 August 2017.

<sup>53</sup> Yahoo Japan, 'Nihon no nanmin ukeire o dō kangaeru' [How do you think about the admission of refugees], (2016), accessed 20 August 2017.

<sup>54</sup> Yomiuri Shimbun, 'The Yomiuri Shimbun Media Data' (2016), accessed 20 August 2017.

<sup>55</sup> Takekawa Shunichi, 'Forging Nationalism from Pacifism and Internationalism: A Study of Asahi and Yomiuri's New Year's Day Editorials, 1953–2005', *Social Science Japan Journal*, 10/1 (2007), 59-80, 59.

<sup>56</sup> Tokuyama Yoshio, *Abe kantei to shimbun "nikyokuka suru hōdō" no kiki* [Abe cabinet and newspapers: The crisis of "bipolarization of new reports"] (Tokyo: Shūeisha, 2014).

<sup>57</sup> Yomiuri Shimbun, 'Myanmā nanmin tōi sokoku minshukago mo nokoru fushinkan' [Myanmar refugees: Homeland far away and remaining distrust after the democratization], *Yomiuri Shimbun*, 19 May 2014; Yomiuri Shimbun, '(Zūmu appu) Kurudo nanmin nihon nimo' [(Zoom up) Kurdish refugees in Japan], *Yomiuri Shimbun*, 18 May 2015.

<sup>58</sup> Yomiuri Shimbun, 'Nanmin to tomo ni' [Together with refugees], *Yomiuri Shimbun*, 26 Apr - 2 May 2016.

<sup>59</sup> Shibata Naoji, '(Za koramu) Shiria Nanmin tadoritsuita Nihon wa sakoku' [(The column) Syrian refugees to Japan: Japan is a closed country], *Asahi Shimbun*, 8 November 2014.

<sup>60</sup> Asahi Shimbun, '(Foramu) Nanmin to Nihon' [(Forum) Refugee and Japan], Asahi Shimbun, 23 November 2015.

<sup>61</sup> Asahi Shimbun, '(Shasetsu) Tero to Nihon jindō shien de koso rentai o' [(Editorial) Terrorism and Japan: Cooperation in humanitarian assistances], Asahi Shimbun, 23 November 2015.

<sup>62</sup> Asai Shimbun, '(Shasetsu) Nanmin to sekai motto shien ni honkoshi o' [(Editorial) Refugee and the world: More proactive assistance is needed], *Asahi shimbun*, 23 September 2016.
 <sup>63</sup> Asahi Shimbun, '(Koe) Nanmin kyūsai koso sekkyoku teki heiwa shugi' [(Voice) Assistance for refugees is indeed Japan's Proactive Contribution to Peace], *Asahi Shimbun*, 17 September 2015.

<sup>64</sup> Asahi Shimbun, '(Koe) Nanmin ukeire koso Nihon no kōken' [(Voice) Admission of refugees is the very contribution Japan can make], *Asahi Shimbun*, 4 October 2015.

<sup>65</sup> Asahi Shimbun, '(Shasetsu) Nanmin ukeire kakudai koso kokusai koken no michi' [(Editorial) Admission of refugees is the path for contributions to international society], Asahi Simbun, 7 April 2015.

<sup>66</sup> Asahi Shimbun, '(Shasetsu) Shushō kokuren enzetsu ikani kunio hiraku ka' [(Editorial) The Prime Minister's speech at the UN: How we can open our country], *Asahi Shimbun*, 10 October 2015.

<sup>67</sup> Asahi Shimbun, '(Koe) Shiria nanmin no ukeire wa sekimu' [(Voice) Admission of refugees is our obligation], *Asahi Shimbun*, 25 March 2016.

<sup>68</sup> Asahi Shimbun, (*Fōramu*) Nanmin to Nihon.

<sup>69</sup> Ono Hiroto, 'Rentai naki sekkyokuteki heiwa shugi' [Japan's Proactive Contribution to Peace without cooperation], *Asahi Shimbun*, 3 May 2015.

<sup>70</sup> Asahi Shimbun, '(Shasetsu) Nanmin ukeire te o sashinoberu shisei o' [(Editorial) Admission



of refugees: Offering a helping hand], Asahi Shimbun, 13 August 2015.

<sup>71</sup> Asahi Shimbun, '(Koe) Nanmin shien, towareru Nihon no ketsui' [(Voice) Assistance for refugees: Japan's dedication is at stake], *Asahi Shimbun*, 6 September 2015.

<sup>72</sup> Asahi Shimbun, '(Koe) Nanmin ukeire, ashimoto mitsume yō' [(Voice) Admission of refugees: Look at your own feet], Asahi Shimbun, 13 February 2015.

<sup>73</sup> Asahi Shimbun, (*Fōramu*) Nanmin to Nihon.

- <sup>74</sup> Ibid.
- 75 Ibid.
- <sup>76</sup> Ibid.

<sup>77</sup> Yamaguchi Kaoru, 'Sekkyoku teki heiwa shugi no mujun' [Contradiction in Japan's Proactive Contribution to Peace], *Sekai*, 878 (2016), 132-137.

<sup>78</sup> Ministry of Justice, 'Basic Plan for Immigration Control (5th Edition)' (2015), accessed 1 October 2017.

<sup>79</sup> Yamaguchi Kaoru, Sekkyoku teki heiwa shugi no mujun, 136.

<sup>80</sup> Sono Ayako, 'Nanmin ukeire wa jiki sōshō da' [Admission of refugees is premature], *Bunaeishuniū*, 93/14 (2015), 178-185, 179.

<sup>81</sup> Ibid. 181.

<sup>82</sup> Before this article was published, Sono Ayako published a column about the admission of immigrants to Japan in the conservative daily *Sankei Shimbun* on 11 February 2015. In the column, she argues for the difficulty of living together with foreigners, saying "since learning about the situation in South Africa 20 or 30 years ago, I've come to think that whites, Asians, and blacks should live separately". Regarding this column, public outrage was seen

internationally. See, Japan Times, 'Author Sono calls for racial segregation in op-ed piece', (2015), accessed 2 October 2017; Japan Times, 'Outrage grows over Sono 'apartheid' column', (2015), accessed 2 October 2017.

<sup>83</sup> House of Representatives, 'Committe on Foreign Affairs', 27 November 2013.

<sup>84</sup> Your Party was founded in 2009 and once considered an alternative for voters fed up with the established parties, but it decided in 2014 to disband due to declining public support and a split between members. Japan Times, 'Abe's snap election claims first victim as Your Party disbands', (2014), accessed 29 August 2017.

<sup>85</sup> House of Representatives, *Committe on Foreign Affairs*.

<sup>86</sup> The LDP was established in 1955 and has been Japan's ruling party during the most of the post-war period. Jeffrey P Richter, 'Japan's Reinterpretation of Article 9: A Pyrrhic Victory for American Foreign Policy', *Iowa Law Review*, 101 (2015), 1223-1262.

<sup>87</sup> House of Representatives, 'Committe on Foreign Affaris', 14 May 2014.

<sup>88</sup> The New Komeito Party is the junior partner of the Liberal Democratic Party (LDP) in the ruling coalition.

<sup>89</sup> House of Representatives, 'Committe on Foreign Affairs', 23 March 2016.

<sup>90</sup> House of Councillors, 'Committee on Budget', 2 Feburary 2015.

<sup>91</sup> House of Representatives, *Committe on Foreign Affairs*.

<sup>92</sup> CNN, 'A timeline of President Trump's travel bans', (2017), accessed 29 August 2017.

<sup>93</sup> House of Representatives, 'Committee on Budget', 1 February 2017.

<sup>94</sup> Guardian, 'Japan says it must look after its own before allowing in Syrian refugees', (2015), accessed 4 November 2017.



<sup>95</sup> Ibid.

<sup>96</sup> House of Councillors, 'Committee on Audit', 6 February 2015.

<sup>97</sup> House of Representatives, 'Committee on Budget third session', 25 February 2016.

<sup>98</sup> Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, 'The State of Islamphobia in Europe' in Enes Bayrakli & Farid Hafez (eds.), *European Islamphobia Report 2016* (SETA, 2017), accessed 4 November 2017, 5-6.

<sup>99</sup> Japan Times, ''Racist' illustration of refugee girl sparks ire among Japan's netizens', (2015), accessed 4 November 2017.

<sup>100</sup> Japan Times, 'Manga artist removes illustration mocking Syrian refugee', (2015), accessed 4 November 2017.

<sup>101</sup> Hasumi Toshiko, *Sōda Nanmin Shiyō - Hasumi Toshiko no sekai* [Why don't I become a refugee? - The world of Hasumi Toshiko] (Tokyo: Seirindō, 2015).

<sup>102</sup> Japan Times, 'Manga artist Hasumi stirs outrage again with new book slammed as racist', (2015), accessed 4 November 2017.

<sup>103</sup> 'Sōda Nanmin Shiyō - Hasumi Toshiko no sekai' [Why don't I become a refugee? - The world of Hasumi Toshiko], (2017), accessed 5 November 2017.

<sup>104</sup> Japan Times, 'Shadow of surveillance looms over Japan's Muslims', (2016), accessed 4 November 2017.

<sup>105</sup> Sato Kenei, *Nihon no naka de Isuramu kyō o shinjiru* [Believe in Islam in Japan] (Tokyo: Bungeishunjū, 2015), 228.

<sup>106</sup> Ibid. 222-225.

<sup>107</sup> Tanada Hirofumi, 'Nihon ni okeru Musurimu imin/nanmin no genjō to kadai' [Muslim Migrants and Refugees in Contemporary Japan], *Chūtōkenkyū*, 2016/3 (2016), 3-15, 5.
 <sup>108</sup> Ibid.

<sup>109</sup> Ibid. 5-6.

<sup>110</sup> Yamaguchi Tomomi, 'Xenophobia in Action Ultranationalism, Hate Speech, and the Internet in Japan', *Radical History Review*, 2013/117 (2013), 98-118; Shibuichi Daiki, 'Zaitokukai and the Problem with Hate Groups in Japan', *Asian Survey*, 55/4 (2015), 715-738.

<sup>111</sup> Yamaguchi Tomomi, *Xenophobia in Action Ultranationalism, Hate Speech, and the Internet in Japan*, 98.

<sup>112</sup> Hasumi Toshiko, Sōda Nanmin Shiyō - Hasumi Toshiko no sekai.

<sup>113</sup> Takeda Isami, 'Japan's Responses to Refugees and Political Asylum Seekers' in Tadashi Hanami & Myron Weiner (eds.), *Temporary Workers or Future Citizens?: Japanese and US Migration Policies* (New York: New York University Press, 1997), 445.

<sup>114</sup> Yoshino Kosaku, *Culturalism, racialism, and internationalism in the discourse on Japanese identity*, 18.

<sup>115</sup> Japan Times, 'One in 29 babies in 2014 had at least one non-Japanese parent', (2016), accessed 21 August 2017.

<sup>116</sup> Kawakami Ikuo, 'The Vietnamese Diaspora in Japan and Their Dilemmas in the Context of Transnational Dynamism', *Senri Ethnological Reports*, 77 (2008), 79–88, 85.

<sup>117</sup> Shingaki Masami and Asano Shinichi, 'The lifestyles and ethnic identity of Vietnamese youth residing in Japan' in Roger Goodman et al. (eds.), *Global Japan: The Experience of Japan's New Immigrant and Overseas Communities* (New York: Routledge, 2003). <sup>118</sup> Ibid. 170. <sup>119</sup> Asahi Shimbun, Nanmin shinseisha no taihan wa Ajia shūrō mokuteki ka.

<sup>120</sup> Tsuda Takeyuki, *Strangers in the ethnic homeland : Japanese Brazilian return migration in transnational perspective* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2003), 93.

<sup>121</sup> Miyajima Takashi, *Gaikokujin rōdōsha to Nihon shakai* [Foreign workers and Japanese society] (Tokyo: Akashi Shoten, 1993), 59. A perception of ethnic homogeneity was the rationale, but in fact there were huge differences of language and culture. See also, Tsuda Takeyuki, *Strangers in the ethnic homeland : Japanese Brazilian return migration in transnational perspective*.

<sup>122</sup> Petrice R. Flowers, *Refugees, women, and weapons international norm adoption and compliance in Japan*, 40-41.

<sup>123</sup> Japan Association for Refugees, 'Nihon hatsu minkan shudō ni yoru nanmin ukeire' [Japan's firs private sponsored refugee program], (2017), accessed 4 November 2017.

<sup>124</sup> Japan Association for Refugees, 'Shiria nanmin ryūgakusei ukeirejigyō' [Admission program for Syrian students], (2017), accessed 29 November 2017.

<sup>125</sup> Ibid.

<sup>126</sup> Japan ICU Foundation, 'Syrian Scholarship Initiative', (2017), accessed 5 November 2017.

<sup>127</sup> Canadian Council for refugees, 'Private Sponsorship of Refugees', (2017), accessed 21 August 2017.

<sup>128</sup> Fast Retailing, 'Support for Refugees', (2017), accessed 29 November 2017.